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Friday 29 April 2005       
 

Mmegi — QUESTION TIME — No longer a Guilty Land 
 
by Patrick van Rensburg 

 
Guilty Land is a book I wrote on South Africa published in the UK in February 1962, 
by Penguin Books and by Jonathan Cape, in soft- and hard-cover copies, 

respectively. It was banned in South Africa, but sold out everywhere else it was 
distributed. 
 

Until 31 May 1957, I had had a very promising career in the South African Foreign 
Service, but resigned it at the age of 25, in protest against Apartheid, without the 
prospect of another job. The story of my resignation and my personal fight against 

Apartheid is told in Chapter One of Guilty Land. 
 
In the last few months, strangely enough, there has suddenly been renewed interest 

in Guilty Land, and my attention was drawn to sales offers, on the Internet, of copies 
of the book in good order, by second-hand book stores, overseas, more especially in 
the UK. 

 
Wednesday, this week, marked the 11th Anniversary of South Africa’s Freedom Day, 
when in April 1994, all adult South Africans could vote for the Provincial 

Governments and the National Parliament of their choice. South Africa ceased to be a 
Guilty land. 
 

The title, Guilty Land, was based on the declaration by the American, John Brown, on 
the eve of his execution in the US on December 1831, for violently opposing slavery, 
that “the sins of this guilty land will not be washed away but by blood”. 

 
There was no race war in South Africa. I believe that was because the world applied 
sanctions to South Africa, which forced it to seek a new dispensation. As Director of 

the ANC-supported Boycott Movement in London, I had called for sanctions in 1959, 
and repeated the call in Guilty Land. What happened in South Africa was more like a 
“miracle” all the same. 

 
There is, however, nevertheless, a historical force at work in South Africa that has to 
play itself out before real justice can triumph. Afrikaner rule in the Boer republics 

had been the rule of colonists, rather than of colonial rule, but it was brutally wiped 
out by the British who razed Boer homes and farms to the ground and forced their 
womenfolk into concentration camps. 

 
British terrorism in that war played a big part in creating a mass of poor whites. 

From then on, the Boers engaged in a long political struggle, themselves becoming 
the worst oppressors of people of colour when they gained full political power in 
1948. 

 
The ANC’s struggle for freedom had a long history since its founding in 1912, but 
Boer domination intensified it. The ANC is a national movement which brought 

together all patriots in their struggle for freedom. In that sense, it was like all other 
liberation movements around the world. 
 

What I have seen of such movements, though, is that it is the petty bourgeoisie and 
the middle class that comes to power, with capitalism, when they finally succeed in 
their struggle. 
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It is not the working class or socialism that wins. Right now, even China seems to be 

following that path. 
 
No one should be surprised that this should happen in South Africa, now, too. 

COSATU and the South African Communist Party are having to come to terms with 
that reality, without knowing quite what to do, and how to do it. 
 

South Africa’s formal (or enclave) economy is doing quite well. But there is a mass of 
poverty, which the IMF and the World Bank generally called the informal sector. 
Every developing country has these so-called formal and informal economies. 

President Mbeki calls the informal sector the “second economy”. 
 
It comprises millions of unemployed people of all ages, millions of dirt-poor people, 

millions of illiterates, millions of out of school youth, millions of rural-urban migrants 
and hundreds of thousands of homeless and landless, in South Africa, today. 
 

There are insufficient educational institutions, or health care facilities, of adequate 
quality to serve everyone’s needs. Afrikaner economic empowerment created a 
substantial capitalist class, a well-off middle class, and a white working class 

privileged at the expense of Blacks. They gave education to the highest level each 
could achieve, to all their young. 
 

Is Black Empowerment doing the same? It seems to be creating a privileged elite. 
 
The President himself is a very strong man, clearly of great intelligence and ability, 

who can claim, along with his Ministers, credit for serving capitalism well. The truth 
is, perhaps, that South Africa as a whole is not ready for socialism. 
 

The President has some hang-ups, however, or chips on his shoulder, if you like. He 
is probably still an AIDS-Dissident. 
 

He used the international stage effectively in the struggle, but does so grandly, now, 
with less proven impact. We have yet to see what NEPAD has done, and we can only 
ask what the new Bandung New Asia-Africa Strategic partnership can do. 

 
After eleven years the President is belatedly taking a closer look at the second 
economy, previously basically neglected. Alternative development programmes and 

activities that could have served the second economy, offered by a variety of NGOs 
or CBOs were disregarded. There have been no serious rural development 
programmes that could have helped control rural-urban migration. 

 
A new proposal by the President to set up Producer Cooperatives cannot work if the 

prospective members have not been given the knowledge and skills needed to 
produce and cooperate effectively. 
 

It may not be a Guilty Land, but who accepts responsibility for failing to apply 
solutions that have been shown to work elsewhere, and had been accepted by the 
ANC during the struggle, as the basis of future policy, for the last 11 years? 

 


